THE FUTURE OF THIS MUSEUM

This is a difficult message to post about our Museum, as it contains complicated but sad news.  It needs to be posted quickly as the rumour mill can so easily generate vague or untrue stories, but this has not been a good time for us at the Museum over the last few days.

We had a meeting inside the Museum on the afternoon of Friday 8th November with the York Diocesan School Sites Officer to bring us up-to-date regarding the recent enquiries and progress as to the true ownership of the former school land on which the museum sits.  It was very well attended, the hall was almost full.

It turns out progress was further along than many of us had realised, and a lot of it came as a shock.  Many of us were disappointed, and a number quite upset.
The nub of it is that, when the education authority ceased their operation of the school on closure in 1977, the land and building should have then been offered back to the descendant/s of the original donor of the land, Sophia Broadley.  The Diocesan Officer explained the full implications of the several 1840s and 1850s School Acts that concerned the donation of land and establishment of the school.  This school opened in 1859 under the terms of those Acts.  He particularly explained the ‘Reverter Clauses’ that stipulated the rules and circumstances under which donated land for schools would be returned.  The particular act which comes into play here in our case is the 1852 Schools Act.  
The legal position is that the Vicar and Church Wardens became Trustees for the benefactors, and are obliged to act for them.  Currently St James does not have a vicar – Bishop Steven is technically the Interim Priest in Charge – and so the duty of the Trustees falls to the Churchwardens.  
Many of us believed that the building itself belonged to St James Church, even if the ownership of the land was doubtful.  It appears that no-one at the education authority or parish realised this in 1977.  (Any legal official who might have done had long since retired or deceased.)  This was probably the case back in 1948 too, when Hull Education Authority took over the full running of the school from the Church of England.  It is likely that the vicar at the time the school closed - Reverend Terry Docherty - and his wife Deana knew nothing of the legal position either, given that they gave so generously of their own money into the building and project.    Their generosity allowed for the installation of the toilets and kitchen, which paved the way for the later establishment in the building (around 1998) of a Family History & Heritage Research Centre by Merrill and Peter Rhodes.  And with the donation of artefacts and historic items it gradually turned into the cherished museum and Chatty Café we have today.
There were also vague stories and rumours over several decades that cash had changed hands in 1948 and the church had purchased the complete site, but there are no records of legal significance to confirm any of this.  It may well have been a distant hope and intention that was never fulfilled.
At the meeting on Friday we were told that several individuals have responded to the diocesan enquiries for claimants to come forward.  These are apparently from various places in the UK and abroad.  There are two professional genealogical research companies that are acting on their behalf.  We are not able to know who these individuals are at this moment, but understand that one is a direct descendant of the original donor.  The others are direct descendants or by marriage, and the current legal advice is that they all may have equal claims.
If the site is to be sold – which is probably what the benefactors will want - it is likely to take many months to finalise.  In addition the buildings and front walls are Grade 2 listed so it cannot be redeveloped into new build residences, and access to the site is limited.  This, and the legal and other expenses, could mean the amount finally due to the benefactors may not be as much as initially thought.

At the meeting we were advised that we should start to make our own plans for the future.  

It is hard to contemplate what all this is likely to mean.  The only thing we can be sure of right now is that this is still going to take some time to come to a legal conclusion, at least a year, so we don’t have to put the lights off right away.
Our future is sadly very much in doubt, and for the time being, that is all we can tell our friends, supporters, and other local residents.
TO ALL OUR PAST FRIENDS, SUPPORTERS AND BENEFACTORS,

THANK YOU INDEED FOR THAT SUPPORT.

The Sutton & Wawne Museum Volunteers

